OpenOffice.org Base: Comparison To MS Access, Scripting, Flexibility Of Backend

Andreas Beck Vienna University of Economics and Business Administration Reg.No. 9410124

Seminar Paper Department of Business Informatics Prof. Dr. Rony G. Flatscher

Abstract

Open Office is an open source alternative to commercial office packages and offers all components other packages have as well. Open Office is able to open and save Microsoft documents as well as it is able to save files in pdf format. A lot of people hesitate to switch from Microsoft Office to Open Office as on one hand Microsoft Office is very well known and used all over. On the other hand many people think that Open Office lacks functionality Microsoft Office offers. Basically, Open Office is an office package with all important functionality by now, although it might lack some functionality concerning deep level functions most of the ordinary user will not miss.

This paper takes a look at the database application within Open Office. It compares Microsoft Access and Open Office Base on one hand. On the other hand it looks at the possibilities of automatisation and scripting and gives some examples.

Keywords: OpenOffice.org, OpenOffice.org Base, MS Access, Microsoft Access, UNO, Object Rexx

Table Of Contents

1 Comparison OOo Base – Microsoft Access	8
1.1 Comparison Front End OOo Base - Microsoft Office Access	8
1.1.1 Front End OOo Base	8
1.1.1.1 Creating A New Database In OOo Base	8
1.1.1.2 GUI Elements In OOo Base	10
1.1.2 Front End Microsoft Office Access	22
1.1.2.1 Creating A New Database In MS Access	22
1.1.2.2 GUI Elements In MS Access	22
1.2 Comparison Backend OOo Base - Microsoft Office Access	31
1.2.1 Backend OOo Base	32
1.2.2 Backend Microsoft Office Access	32
1.2.3 Common Aspects	33
1.3 Getting Familiarized With OOo Base	34
2 OpenOffice.org And Scripting	35
2.1 Scripting Within The Application – OpenOffice.org Basic	35
2.1.1 Scripting Example 1: Display Data Rows In Message Boxes	35
2.1.2 Scripting Example 2: Display Data Rows In OpenOffice.org Calc	36
2.1.3 Scripting Example 3: Display Data In OpenOffice.org Calc With Diagram	36
2.2 Scripting From Outside – ooRexx And Java	
2.2.1 Scripting Example 4: ooRexx – Print Data To Console	38
2.2.2 Scripting Example 5: ooRexx – Insert Data Into OOo Writer	38
2.2.3 Scripting Example 6: ooRexx - Display Data In OpenOffice.org Calc With Diagram.	39
2.2.4 Scripting Example 7: Java – Print Data To Console	39
2.2.5 Scritping Example 8: Java – Insert Data Into OOo Writer	40
2.2.6 Scripting Example 9: Java - Display Data In OpenOffice.org Calc With Diagram	41
3 Working On Different Databases	42
3.1 Connecting To MySql	42
3.2 Connecting To MS Access	44
3.3 Things To Be Aware Of	46

4 Summary	47
5 Abbrevation Catalogue	48
6 References	49
7 Appendix A – Source Codes	52
7.1 Scripting Example 1: Display Data Rows In Message Boxes	52
7.2 Scripting Example 2: Display Data Rows In OpenOffice.org Calc	52
7.3 Scripting Example 3: Display Data In OpenOffice.org Calc With Diagram	53
7.4 Scripting Example 4: ooRexx – Print Data To Console	56
7.5 Scripting example 5: ooRexx – insert data into OOo writer	56
7.6 Scripting Example 6: ooRexx - Display Data In OpenOffice.org Calc With Diagram	57
7.7 Scripting Example 7: Java – Print Data To Console	60
7.8 Scripting Example 8: Java - Insert Data Into OOo Writer	61
7.9 Scripting Example 9 : Java - Display Data In OpenOffice.org Calc With Diagram	63

Table of Figures

Fig. 1: OOo database wizard	9
Fig. 2: Register database	9
Fig. 3: GUI elements OOo Base	10
Fig. 4: Datatypes OOo Base	11
Fig. 5: Table wizard OOo Base – select fields	11
Fig. 6: Table design OOo Base	12
Fig. 7: View design OOo Base	13
Fig. 8: Query design OOo Base	14
Fig. 9: Query wizard OOo Base	15
Fig. 10: SQL query OOo Base	15
Fig. 11: Form wizard OOo Base – field selection	17
Fig. 12: Form wizard OOo Base – arrange controls	17
Fig. 13: Form wizard OOo Base – set data entry	18
Fig. 14: Form OOo Base	18
Fig. 15: Form navigator in OOo Writer	19
Fig. 16: Form navigator control	19
Fig. 17: Report wizard OOo Base – choose layout	20
Fig. 18: Report wizard OOo Base – create report	21
Fig. 19: Report OOo Base	21
Fig. 20: GUI elements in MS Access	22
Fig. 21: Table wizard – MS Access	23
Fig. 22: Table design view MS Access	24
Fig. 23: Table entry MS Access	24
Fig. 24: Query wizard MS Access – select fields	25
Fig. 25: Query design view	26
Fig. 26: Form wizard MS Access – select fields	27
Fig. 27: Form wizard MS Access – choose layout	27
Fig. 28: Form MS Access	28
Fig. 29: Report wizard MS Access – select fields	29
Fig. 30: Report wizard MS Access – select layout	29
Fig. 31: Report MS Access	30

Fig. 32: HTML page MS Access – data entry	30
Fig. 33: Macro windows MS Access	31
Fig. 34: Scripting Example 1: Message Box	35
Fig. 35: Scripting Example 2: data in OOo Calc	
Fig. 36: Scripting Example 3: Dialog box	
Fig. 37: Scripting Example 3: Data output to OOo Calc	
Fig. 38: Scripting Example 4: ooRexx console output	
Fig. 39: Scripting Example 5: ooRexx output to OOo Writer	
Fig. 40: Scripting Example 6: Java console output	40
Fig. 41: Scripting Example 7: Java output to OOo Writer	40
Fig. 42: Java version info	42
Fig. 43: OOo java settings	43
Fig. 44: Java class path in OOo	43
Fig. 45: Setting up database connection	44
Fig. 46: Connecting to MS Access	45
Fig. 47: Connecting to MS Access	45

Used Applications

Java(TM) SE Runtime Environment (build 1.6.0_03-b05): The Java Standard Edition <u>http://java.sun.com</u>

bsf4rexx: The bean scripting framework for rexx http://wi.wu-wien.ac.at/rgf/rexx/bsf4rexx/current/

Microsoft Office Access 2003: Part of the Microsoft office package <u>http://office.microsoft.com</u>

MySql 5.0.45: MySql database engine http://www.mysql.com/

ooRexx 3.2.0: ooRexx programming language http://www.oorexx.org/

OpenOffice.org 2.3.0: Open Office office package http://www.openoffice.org/

Vim Editor with syntax highlighting for many scripting and programming languages like ooRexx, Java and HTML export http://www.vim.org

XAMPP: Development environment including MySql http://www.apachefriends.org/de/xampp.html

1 Comparison OOo Base – Microsoft Access

In this chapter the focus is on the common aspects as well as on the differences between the open source database software OOo base and the commercial database software Microsoft Access. Open Office in general is often taken as a free alternative to Microsoft Office, OOo base and MS Access are one part of each packages providing database functionality.

1.1 Comparison Front End OOo Base - Microsoft Office Access

The front end is understood as the interface for the user for any change within the application. Front ends usually provide a gui.

1.1.1 Front End OOo Base

1.1.1.1 Creating A New Database In OOo Base

When starting the OpenOffice.org database application OOo Base the main choices are:

- Create a new database Creates a new database in OOo Base format.
- Open an existing database file Opens an existing OOo database file.
- Connect to an existing database Connects to an existing database of various types.

After creating or opening a database file the possibility of registering the database within the application is offered. To register means to store where the data is located and how it is organized. By doing that, the data records can be accessed from within your OOo applications like text documents and spreadsheets.

Database Wizard	
<u>Steps</u>	Welcome to the OpenOffice.org Database Wizard
 Select database Save and proceed 	Use the Database Wizard to create a new database, open an existing database file, or connect to a database stored on a server.
	What do you want to do?
	⊙ Create a n <u>e</u> w database
	Open an existing database file
	Recently used
	erstversuch 💌
	Den
	Connect to an existing database
	JDBC
Help	<< Back Next >> Einish Cancel



Database Wizard	
<u>Steps</u>	Decide how to proceed after saving the database
 Select database Save and proceed 	Do you want the wizard to register the database in OpenOffice.org? Yes, register the database for me No, do not register the database After the database file has been saved, what do you want to do? Open the database for editing Create tables using the table wizard Click 'Finish' to save the database.
Help	<< Back Next >> Einish Cancel

Fig. 2: Register database

1.1.1.2 GUI Elements In OOo Base

The main screen is divided into three areas:

- The database area on the left
- The tasks area at the top
- The elements area at the bottom



Fig. 3: GUI elements OOo Base

The database area holds the four main elements of the database: tables, queries, forms and reports. Dependent on the database element you can select different tasks in the tasks area. The elements area at the bottom lists the different saved instances of the different database elements.

Tables

Tables form the physical structure to hold the data. Possible tasks are creating a table either in design view or by using a wizard and creating a view. Wizards offer the advantage of not having to

create an own data model but to use already existing ones for frequent types of usage like CD/DVD collections, a library or an address database. Many different types of databases are available here. By creating a table in the design view it is necessary to have a good database knowledge in order to set up a relational database model and to avoid mistakes to keep your database consistent and free of errors and lost data.

Tables can hold different kind of data. Common types are integer, boolean, text and blobs. These data types can be implemented differently in the single database engines. Therefore it's very difficult to write multi database SQL code as these data types differ so much.

	Memo [LONGVARCHAR]	>	
	Text (fix) [CHAR]		
t	Number [NUMERIC]		ŀ
ł	Decimal [DECIMAL]		ŀ
ł	Integer [INTEGER]		ŀ
ŀ	Small Integer [SMALLINT]		ŀ
ŀ	Float [FLOAT]		┝
ŀ	Real [REAL]		┝
ŀ	Double [DOUBLE]	≡	┝
ļ	Text [VARCHAR]		┝
ļ	Text [VARCHAR_IGNORECASE]		
l	Yes/No [BOOLEAN]		
	Date [DATE]		L
	Time [TIME]		
	Date/Time [TIMESTAMP]	~	

Fig. 4: Datatypes OOo Base

Table Wizard	
<u>Steps</u>	Select fields for your table
 Select fields Set types and formats Set primary key Create table 	This wizard helps you to create a table for your database. After selecting a table category and a sample table, choose the fields you want to include in your table. You can include fields from more than one sample table. Category Business Business DVD-Collection
	Available fields Selected fields DateAcquired > Director > Notes >> Producer > PurchasedAt < PurchasePrice < Rating <
Help	< <u>Back N</u> ext > <u>Finish</u> Cancel

Fig. 5: Table wizard OOo Base - select fields

🖉 memb	ers - Open	Office.org	Base: Table D	Design	- 0 🛛
<u>File E</u> dit	<u>V</u> iew <u>T</u> ools	<u>W</u> indow	<u>H</u> elp		
. 🖬 🛚	1 X Pa	B 5	e .		
Fie	eld Name	Fi	eld Type	Description	
💡 membe	er_id	Integer [IN	TEGER]	Unique ID of every member	~
first_n	ame	Text [VARC	HAR]	Member's first name	ī
🔥 last_na	ame	Text [VARC	HAR]	Member's last name	
<		1			>
				Field Properties	
Entry requi	ired		Yes (▼	<u>^</u>
Length			50		
Default val	ue				=
	00				
Format exa	ample		0		
					~

Fig. 6: Table design OOo Base

Different from tables, views don't have physically stored data but they form a table in memory by using SQL as a database language. Views can basically be used like tables for querying for data but cannot store data themselves. But you need to be careful. After saving a view it cannot be modified any more, just used within other queries or views. When you try to edit the view, all that is shown is a window similar to the table edit window except that you cannot modify the single fields any more.

🖉 View1 - 0	OpenOffice.org B	ase: View Desig	Iu				
<u>File</u> Edit	<u>V</u> iew Insert <u>T</u> o	ools <u>W</u> indow	<u>H</u> elp				
	X & C	5 🔿 👔	I 🔊 🛪 🤳	📅 foo 📑 🖻	123!		
📰 men	nbers	📰 emails					=
* 9 men	ber id H	* member id					
first_	name	default					
last_i	name	email_addre	ess				
		19 00-01 					*
•	1	III		1	7		•
Field	first_name	last_name	email_address	default			
Alias							
Table	members	members	emails	emails			
Visible			7	100	1000 C	[m]	100
Function							
Criterion				1			=
Or							
Or	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·						
Or							
							*
•							•

Fig. 7: View design OOo Base

Queries

Basically, there are 3 ways for creating queries. The first way is creating a query in the so called Design View. There you get a window where you can include different tables, views and other queries and where you can set criteria and functions, sortings and aliases. The capabilities of this screen however are limited. It's only possible to send SQL SELECT statements to the database using this screen, there are of course other possibilities to do so. Furthermore, only if you use a single table within this query designer you're able to add data when you open the query. If you use more than one table or even only one view, no additional data can be entered.

Query1	- OpenOffice.o	rg Base: Query D	esign	- x		
<u>File</u> Edit	View Insert	Tools Window	<u>H</u> elp			
		1 4 🔿 1 d			123!	
			r 🔤 🖬 🖡		U 💌	
		members member_i member_i first_name last_name		emails member_id default email_address email_id		E
•		m				+
Field		last_name	default	email_address		
Alias						
Table	members	members	emails	emails		
Sort						
Visible				V		
Function				1		
Criterion			1			E
Or						
Or						
Or						
Or						
e -						+

Fig. 8: Query design OOo Base

The second possibility is to use the wizard to create a query. In the query wizard you can select different tables, views and queries similar to the design view. In this screen the user can go through the different steps and select fields, add a sorting and search conditions, he can use functions for getting a sum, maximum/minimum etc. and grouping and aliases can be applied. Functionality is limited like in the design view.

Steps	Check the overview and dec	ide how to proceed
1. Field selection	Name <u>o</u> f the query	How do you want to proceed after
2. Sorting order	Query_members 2	creating the query?
3. Search conditions		Modify Query
I. Detail or summary	Overview	
5. Grouping	Fields in the Query: member (members.first_name), last_r (emails.email_address), defa	r_id (members.member_id), first_name name (members.last_name), email_address ult (emails.default)
5. Grouping conditions		
7. Aliases	Sorting order: last_name (AS	C), default (DESC)
3. Overview	Search conditions: default is	equal to 1
	No Groups were assigned.	
	No grouping conditions we	re assigned.

Fig. 9: Query wizard OOo Base

The third possibility is to create a query in the SQL view. This SQL view is intended to be the place for more sophisticated select statements by OpenOffice.org. It is not possible to send other commands than SELECT to the database. The right place for the larger use of different kinds of SQL statements are macros.

lie	Edit View	v Insert	Tools	Window	<u>H</u> elp	
			1 +	e 🕐 📲		, , ,
PDA	TE "emails	;"				
FT "e	email addr	ess"="bil	Clinto	n com"		
VHER	RE (("email	id"-6))	ng chinco	in.com		

Fig. 10: SQL query OOo Base

Forms

Basically, forms can be used for entering and amending data or for display purposes only. The basis for forms are tables (including views) and queries. Forms can only offer the funcionality the underlying data sources have, i.e. you can only have a form for amending data if you use the tables or queries where data is amendable, queries with multiple data sources can therefore not be the basis for a form for amending or entering data. Forms are no OOo Base objects but writer documents which have the ability to interact with the base backend.

Like in all other database objects forms can be created by using a wizard or by creating them without any system help in design view. The wizard for forms is sufficient if you want to create ordinary forms with a maximum of one subform. The wizard guides you through the setup steps very efficiently and clearly. The user can select the fields out of the different data sources, he can set up a subform (based on existing relations or on manually set up relations), the user can then chose the look of the form and subform by just clicking on the arrangement of the data within the form. After that, the user can choose how the data shall be treated, i.e. whether the form is used for entering new data only or the form is restricted in funcionality in the sense that modification/deletion/addition of new data can be limited. At the end of the configuration steps the styles and name of the form can be set and the form is generated based on the chosen values.

Form Wizard		×
Steps 1. Field selection 2. Set up a subform 3. Add subform fields 4. Get joined fields 5. Arrange controls 6. Set data entry 7. Apply styles 8. Set name	Select the fields of your form Tables or queries Table: members Available fields Available fields Fields in the form Image: Im	<
Help	< <u>Back</u> <u>Next</u> <u>Finish</u> <u>Cancel</u>	

Fig. 11: Form wizard OOo Base - field selection

Steps	Arrange the controls on your form
 Field selection Set up a subform Add subform fields Get joined fields Arrange controls Set data entry Apply styles Set name 	Label placement

Fig. 12: Form wizard OOo Base – arrange controls



Fig. 13: Form wizard OOo Base - set data entry

an 1	ame o	of form	(read-only)	- Ope	nOffice.org Wr	iter			3						x
<u>F</u> ile	<u>E</u> dit	View	Insert F	ormat	Table Tools	Window	<u>H</u> elp								
1 2	1 • 0	3 🔳			a 🖪 🛡	無 🗶	Pa 📭 🖌	9-0	- 8	i III -		84	ø 🖻		»» •
	**														4
	m	iember_	id first_	name				last_name							
1	1	k I	Joh	n				Doe							E
E															
RBD		m	amber id	defai	ult email	address	email id								-
100			1		iohn@doe	com	1								-
Juren		-	1		john.doe@	gmail.com	2								
			1			1	<autofield></autofield>								-
۲															
×	• T						ш				2			•	
i ak	Re	cord 3		of 3	i i	► N	he 🖬 🏟	XA	A A	Z	¥ 4	9	* 1	а.	
£		1.55		H	o 💕 🛋	₩ £ -	e +	III 🛏 📜		/ =		27	C 🔍	0 -	»» •
Pag	ge1/1	L	D	efault			S	TD)[

Fig. 14: Form OOo Base

When using the design view, a blank OOo Writer document is opened. The form navigator is then used to set up forms and subforms within this writer document. This functionality can be used in writer documents independently and need not be done within a base document (use toolbar "form design").

1 Unt	titled1 - C	penOffice.or	g Write	r	-										3
<u>File</u>	<u>dit V</u> iev	v <u>I</u> nsert F <u>c</u>	ormat -	T <u>a</u> ble <u>T</u> o	ols <u>W</u> in	dow <u>H</u> e	elp								
[] 信、	• 🧭 🖬		🔒 é	5 🕵 🛙		X B	• 🛱 •	· 🛷	• • •	• - &	🚴 🎹 ·	• 🕖	M 🧭	â	>> *
	Default		•	limes New	Roman	-	12	-	BI	⊻ [E	= =		= • =	>> *
 At	<u>Z</u> .	••1 <u>;</u> ••2·	1 · 3 ·	• <u>•</u> 4 • • •	<u>5</u> ···6	5 <u>-</u> 1 - 7 -	: • <mark>8</mark> ·	• <u>• 9</u> •	· · <u>1</u> 0· ·	•11 <u>:</u> • •	12 · ː ·1	3 · · _ 14	· · · <u>1</u> 5·	• · 16 <u>.</u>	A
															5
*															=
	. 2 .														
	- 														
ABC	-														-
# .	2 	Form	Navig	gator											
* *					t []+.	2 . 1 .				E N	/ =		<i>/</i> T		*
Page 1	<u>"</u> "		EE 40		8 B114		SRT	STD		: 5			a 1	9	

Fig. 15: Form navigator in OOo Writer



Fig. 16: Form navigator control

Reports

Reports can only be used for displaying data in a standardized, quick and easy way. They can be created using a wizard only with predefined layouts. Different from forms it is not possible to create subreports within a main report. Furthermore it is possible to select one datasource only, so for many cases it may be useful to define a view or query for the requested data. Similar to creating a form, after going through the steps of the wizard a new writer document based on the values of the wizard is created and the data is displayed. At the end the user can choose between a static and a dynamic report. The static report will always show the data as it was when creating the report, the dynamic report will always update the shown data when opening the report. Reports are not very flexible but are very suitable for quick results.

Steps	How do you want your report to look?	•
1. Field selection	Layout of data	Layout of headers and footers
2. Labeling fields	Default Outline - Borders	Bubbles Cinema
3. Grouping	Outline - Compact Outline - Elegant	Controlling Default
4. Sort options	Outline - Highlighted	Drafting
5. Choose layout	Outline - Red & Blue	Flipchart
6. Create report	Outline, indented - Borders Outline, indented - Compact	Formal with Company Logo Generic
	Outline, indented - Elegant Outline, indented - Highlighted Outline, indented - Modern	Screenbeans Worldmap
	Orientation	Note: The dummy text will be replaced by data from the database when the report is created.

Fig. 17: Report wizard OOo Base - choose layout



Fig. 18: Report wizard OOo Base - create report

🝵 ema	ail_view2 (read-only) - OpenOffice.c	org Writer		
<u>F</u> ile <u>E</u>	<u>E</u> dit <u>V</u> iew Insert F <u>o</u> rmat T <u>a</u> ble	<u>T</u> ools <u>W</u> indow <u>H</u> elp		
1111 ·	• 🥔 🔳 🗠 🖹 🛔 🎒 🕻	N 🛡 📖 🗶 🖻 🖻	* 🖌 🖘 * 🕐 * 🎄 🎟 * 🕢 👬 Ø 🖄 🎟 🕇 🔍 🝳	
		२, ७५% 🔽 🔍 📃	🕒 🚑 Close Preview 🖕	
R				
12		Title: Author:		RE-1
F R		Date: 11/4/07		
				_
REC		last_name	Bush	
11.			first_name	email_address
_			George	george.w@bush.com
0		last_name	Clinton	
E.			first_name	email_address
			Hillary	hinary@cinton.com
		last_name	Doe	
			first_name	email_address
			Inool	jonn@doe.com
374		last_name	Gates	
@\`			first_name	email_address
,			Bill	bill@gates.com
		last_name	Schwarzenegger	
			first_name	email_address
			Arnold	arnold@schwarzenegge r.com
				-
		Page 1/2		
	•			
	x x 17 5 = 5 =	50 🎥 🖙 🖶 🕹 -	E • #	· ⇔ · □ · □ · ☆ · ৫
Page	1/2)[75%	

Fig. 19: Report OOo Base

1.1.2 Front End Microsoft Office Access

1.1.2.1 Creating A New Database In MS Access

The choices when starting MS Access are:

- Create a new database Creates a new database in MS Access format
- Open an existing database Opens an existing database of various types

1.1.2.2 GUI Elements In MS Access

The main screen is divided into two areas:

- The objects area on the left
- The elements area on the right

Microsoft Access - [TestDatabase : Datenbank (Access 2000-Dateiformat)] Datei Bearbeiten Ansicht Einfügen Extras Fenster ? Adobe PDF
E C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C
Objekte Erstellt eine Tabelle in der Entwurfsansicht Tabellen Erstellt eine Tabelle unter Verwendung des Assistenten Abfragen Erstellt eine Tabelle in der Datenblattansicht Formulare Erstellt eine Tabelle in der Datenblattansicht Seiten Makros Module Gruppen
Bereit

Fig. 20: GUI elements in MS Access

The objects area holds the seven main elements of the database: tables, queries, forms, reports, pages, macros and modules. The elements area on the right holds the different possible tasks which can be performed as well as the existing object instances.

Tables

Tables in MS Office are like tables in OOo Base the place to store the data. The wizard works similar to the wizard in OOo Base. You can select from a list of example tables to build up a database which fulfills common needs. The design view is very similar, too. The differences can be found in the data types and in the preferences. A function that can be found here is to create a table in the table view. An empty table is created where the user can fill in data. The front end itself determines the data type and the table is created, the column names can be renamed.

Welche der unten aufgeliste verwenden? Nachdem Sie eine Tabellenk Beispielfelder aus, die Sie in aus mehr als einer Beispieltz nicht so sicher sein, beziehe	eten Beispieltabellen möchten S ategorie ausgewählt haben, w Ihre neue Tabelle einbeziehen abelle enthalten. Sollten Sie sid en Sie es zunächst ein. Es ist eir	sie für die Erstellung Ihrer Tabelle ählen Sie die Beispieltabelle und möchten. Ihre Tabelle kann Felder h über das eine oder andere Feld nfach, ein Feld später zu löschen.
O Geschäftlich	Beispielfelder:	Felder der <u>n</u> euen Tabelle:
Privat Beispieltabelle(n): Adressen Gäste Kategorien Haushaltsinventar Rezepte Pflanzen	Adressen-Nr Vorname Nachname EhepartnerName KinderNamen Adresse Ort Bundesland Postleitzahl Land/Region	 HaushaltsinventarNr RaumNr Elementname Beschreibung < Feld umbenennen

Fig. 21: Table wizard – MS Access

📃 <u>D</u> atei <u>B</u> e	arbeiten <u>A</u>	nsicht <u>E</u> infügen	Extras Eenster ? Adobe PDF _ 5 •7 • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •
Feldr	name	Felddatentyp	Beschreibung
<pre> member_id first_name last_name </pre>		Zahl v Text Memo Zahl Datum/Uhrzeit Währung AutoWert Ja Mein	Unique ID of every member Member's first name Member's last name
		OLE-Objekt Hyperlink Nachschlage-Assis	
			Feldeigenschaften
Allgemein	Nachschlage	n	
Feldgröße	Lor	ng Integer	
Format Dezimalstellenar Eingabeformat	nzeige Au	tomatisch	
Beschriftung Standardwert Gültigkeitsregel	0		Der Felddatentyp bestimmt das Format der Werte, die Benutzer in dem Feld speichern
Gültigkeitsmeldu Eingebe erforde	ng rlich Nei		konnen,
Indiziert Smarttags	За	(Ohne Duplikate)	

Fig. 22: Table design view MS Access

Microso	oft Access - [Tal	belle1 : Tab	elle]						×
Datei	i <u>B</u> earbeiten	<u>A</u> nsicht	<u>E</u> infügen	Forma <u>t</u>	Daten <u>s</u> ätze	E <u>x</u> tras	<u>F</u> enster	? Ad <u>o</u> be Pl	DF
<u>: 🗹 - G</u>		ABC 🔏		2 8	Ž↓ Ž↓ 🎸		档 >= →	: 124 12 X 1 12 12 12 Folde	
b D	IU Ca Wie	n	Wien	ice	Felu4	ге	cui	reido	Ê
2	Graz	z	Steierma	rk					
3	Eise	enstadt	Burgenla	nd					
Dataosatzi				(on 21		2			
Datensatz: Datenblat	tansicht	1	U KU (KA) V	ron 21				NF	

Fig. 23: Table entry MS Access

Queries

Queries in MS Access are much more powerful than in OOo Base. Different types of queries are availabe by default and need not be scripted: the select query, the crosstab query, the table create query, the update query, the append query and the delete query. All those queries have different parameter rows in the query design window. Queries can be created in two different ways. The first way is to use the query wizard. Contrary to OOo Base the wizard is not very powerful. You can only select one datasource (either tables or queries) and specify the fields to be displayed, you can choose whether you want to have a detailed query or a grouped one and basically that's it.

	Welche Felder soll Ihre Abfrage enthalten? Sie können aus mehr als einer Tabelle oder Abfrage auswählen.
<u>r</u> abellen/Abfragen Tabelle: emails <u>/</u> erfügbare Felder: email <u>i</u> d	Ausgewählte Felder:
	<pre>email_address <</pre>

Fig. 24: Query wizard MS Access - select fields

The design view however is very powerful. Here you can combine different tables or queries, create and manage joins and set the parameters for the different types of queries. MS Access does not offer a seperate possibility for creating SQL queries directly, but that can be done by simply changing the view to SQL view. The MS Access SQL view can hold any kind of SQL statments that is implemented in the database and not only SELECT statements like in OOo Base. Beside that, every query can be used for entering data, no matter how many data sources there are in the query. But the creator of such a query needs to be aware of possible data inconsistencies as the program itself catches most exceptions but cannot know how the user intends the database to work.

Microsoft /	Access - [Abf	rage1 : Au	swahlabfrag	je]	-		-				X
Datei	<u>B</u> earbeiten	Ansicht	Einfügen	Abf <u>r</u> age 7 + (° ^µ +	Extras	Eenster	<u></u> 2 Σ	Ad <u>o</u> be PDF		- 8	×
mem * mem first_ last_	bers ber_id name name	er en de en	nails nail_id ember_id fault nail_address		2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2	Aus <u>w</u> ahlab <u>K</u> reuztabel Tabellen <u>e</u> r Akt <u>u</u> alisier An <u>f</u> ügeabf Löschabfra	ofrage lenabf stellun ungsa frage age	rage Igsabfrage. bfrage			•
Feld: Tabelle: Sortierung: Anzeigen: Kriterien: oder:											
Bereit	•				1.(NF	•	•

Fig. 25: Query design view

Forms

Forms can be used for displaying, entering and amending data. As tables and queries can be used for modifying data, forms based on these datasources can be used for that purpose as well. Restrictions can be made on form level by modifying the form properties.

For creating forms users may do so by using the form wizard. This wizard is suitable for simple forms with one datasource only. It is not possible to create subforms by using the wizard like in OOo Base, but it is possible to choose from predefined layouts with limited possibilities. For more sophisticated forms users have to use the forms design view. It's quite easy to create forms with multiple tabs and subforms there. Most of the properties which may be set are easy to adapt to the needed values.

Formular-Assistent	
	Welche Felder soll Ihr Formular enthalten? Sie können aus mehr als einer Tabelle oder Abfrage auswählen.
Tabellen/Abfragen	
Tabelle: members	
Verfügbare Felder:	Ausgewählte Felder:
member_id	infrst_name iast_name <
Abbr	echen < Zurück Weiter > Fertig stellen

Fig. 26: Form wizard MS Access – select fields

Formular-Assistent Welches Format möchten Sie?	
XXX XXX XXX XXX XXX	Blaupause Expedition Industrie International Reispapier Sandstein Standard Stein Sumi Übergänge
Abbrechen	< <u>Z</u> urück <u>W</u> eiter > <u>F</u> ertig stellen

Fig. 27: Form wizard MS Access - choose layout

Alexand Access [Earneyled] - Earneyled	
Microsoft Access - [Formular]	
Ell Dater Bearbeiten Ansicht Einfügen Format Datensätze Extras Fenster ? Adobe PDF	- 8 ×
email_address • Arial • 10 • F K U 🖄 • 🗛 • 🚄 • 💷 • 🚍	12 12 18 -
[₩ - 🔄 🖏 ڪ 🕰 ୬ 🕒 🖭 ୬ 🧶 ≵↓ 🛣 🌾 🏹 🏦 ⊨= 👀 🚰 - ⑧	
	^
member_id: 1	
first_name: John	
last_name: Doe	
Tab1 Tab2	
	=
emails Interformular	
email id member i default email address	
▶ 1 1 I I john@doe.com	
* (AutoWert) 1	
Datensatz: I I I I I I I V Von 1	
	-
Datensatz:	•
Formularansicht	NF

Fig. 28: Form MS Access

Reports

Reports in MS Access work similar to reports in OOo Base. They can only be used for displaying data, no data can be modified. The reports wizard is very similar to the OOo Base reports wizard. Only one datasource can be selected, no subreports can be included. It is suitable for quick reports, but for further reports it is necessary to enter the design mode. There it is not very difficult to build sophisticated reports with multiple subreports etc. Contrary to OOo Base reports, reports are always dynamic and cannot be saved as static reports.



Fig. 29: Report wizard MS Access - select fields

Berichts-Assistent Welches Format möchten Sie?		
Titel	Fett Formal Geschäftlich Informell Kompakt Weiches Grau	
Detailbeschriftung Detailsteuerelement		
Abbrechen	< <u>Z</u> urück <u>W</u> eiter >	Eertig stellen

Fig. 30: Report wizard MS Access - select layout

Microsoft Access - [Bericht1 : Bericht]				
: Datei Bearbeiten Ansicht Ext	ras <u>F</u> enster <u>?</u>	Ad <u>o</u> be PDF	Frage hier eingebe	n - 🗗 🗙
i 🛃 🗸 🦪 🛛 🔍 🔲 💷 👬 100%			eite <u>e</u> inrichten 🖳 🔹 🛅 🐂	0
				^
member_id:		1		
tirst_name:	John			=
last_name.	Due			
emails Unt	erbericht1			
	email_id m	ember_id default	email_address	
	1	1 🗹	john@doe.com	
				-
Bereit				P NE
Dereit				

Fig. 31: Report MS Access

HTML Pages

HTML Pages offer the possibility of displaying and modifying data by opening a web page which then can be stored locally or within a network. It only possible to include single tables or queries, no subpages can be generated.

🙋 members - N	licrosoft Internet Explorer	
<u>D</u> atei <u>B</u> earbeite	n <u>A</u> nsicht <u>F</u> avoriten E <u>x</u> tras <u>?</u>	At 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 19
G Zurück -	🕥 - 💌 🗟 🏠 🔎 Sucher	😽 Favoriten 🧭 🔗 🌭 🖉 🔹 🥏
Adresse 📳 F:\me	embers.htm	💌 🎅 Wechseln zu 🛛 Links 🌺 🔹
member_id: first_name: last_name:	1 John Doe	
	members 1 von 2	▶ N ▶ 🗰 🖑 🦅 🧊 🛃 🖓 🖓 😰
E Fertig		S Arbeitsplatz

Fig. 32: HTML page MS Access – data entry

Macros

MS Access Macros are no macros as commonly understood as scripts written in a programming language but a collection of predefined functions which are stored in a macro object. OOo Base does not offer such a functionality.

Microsoft Acces	s - [Makro1 : Mak	ro]						• 🗙
. Datei <u>B</u> earb	oeiten <u>A</u> nsicht	<u>E</u> infügen	A <u>u</u> sführen	E <u>x</u> tras	<u>F</u> enster	2	Ad <u>o</u> be PDF	_ 8 ×
🔄 🖪 🗳 🗛	🍄 X 🖻 🖻	9 • @	- ^{**} 著 名	₽• ₽•	1 🤋 🖻		🔡 🗒 🔁	🏞 も 📮
Ak	tion			Komm	nentar			<u> </u>
OffnenTabelle	-							
AusführenBefehl	laung							
AusführenCode								
Maximieren								
SuchenDatensatz	z							
Signalton								
								•
		AKU	onsargument	e				
Tabellenname	memb	ers						
Ansicht	Daten	blatt						
Datenmodus	Bearb	eiten						
							Offnet eine Tab	oelle in
							Entwurfsansicht	t, oder
							Seitenansic	ht.
F6 = Bereich wech	seln. F1 = Hilfe.						NF	

Fig. 33: Macro windows MS Access

Modules

Modules in MS Access offer the possibility to extend functionality by programming functions and macros. Modules are collections of such pieces of code and the used programming language is VBA.

1.2 Comparison Backend OOo Base - Microsoft Office Access

The backend is the physical composition of proprietary functions, methods and data design for providing database functionality. Backends usually don't have a GUI but different tools for administration.

1.2.1 Backend OOo Base

OOo Base comes with a full database engine which is HSQLDB. HSQLDB is a RDBMS entirely written in Java. Basically, HSQLDB can be set up in different modes. It can be run in different server modes (HSQLDB Server, HSQLDB Web Server and HSQLDB Servlet), in process (standalone) mode and as a memory only database. The server mode is the preferred and fastest mode. The memory only database should only be used for internal processing of application data as no information is written to disk. The standalone mode runs the database engine as part of an application in the same Java Virtual Machine. For many applications this mode can be faster as the data is not converted and sent over the network. The disadvantage of this mode is that while the application is running no other process is able to access the database file and cannot perform any action on it. [cp. HSQL08]

But the HSQLDB engine is just the database which comes with OOo Base by default. Natively, OOo Base can access many other databases as well, i.e. Adabas D, ADO, Microsoft Access, MySQL and dBase files. Furthermore, OOo Base can work with any database through standard ODBC and JDBC drivers. Additionally, LDAP compliant address books as well as common formats just like Microsoft Outlook, Microsoft Windows and Mozilla are supported. [cp. OOo08]

Examples for using OOo Base with other database engines will be described in a following chapter.

1.2.2 Backend Microsoft Office Access

The underlying database engine for Microsoft Office Access is the Microsoft Jet Red Database Engine. This engine is designed for desktop applications mainly, i.e. processing speed suffers when a Microsoft Office Access database is shared by multiple concurrent users. The developer edition of Office XP comes with MSDE (Microsoft SQL Server Desktop Engine) 2000 which is a basic version of MS SQL Server 2000 and may serve as an alternative to the Jet Red database engine. Access also includes an so called Upsizing Wizard that allows users to upsize their database to Microsoft SQL Server in order to use a true client-server database instead of the relatively weak capabilities of the Jet Red Engine in terms of scalability and multi user processing. Upsizing is a Microsoft term and means upgrading to the Microsoft SQL Server.

Similar to OOo Base, Access can be used as a frontend with different underlying databases like

Oracle or any ODBC-compliant data container. [cp. WIKI08]

The linking of the Microsoft Office Access frontend to other database files is no focus of this paper.

1.2.3 Common Aspects

Both default backends are suitable for smaller few concurrent users applications. They support a range of the ANSI SQL-92 standard, but lack complex functions like stored procedures or database triggers. The HSQLDB engine provides possibility for Java stored procedures and functions, though. Additionally, both engines are limited in space which restricts the possibilities of using them as backends for applications which handle large amounts of data. But as their structure and capabilities are limited their possible field of deployment is restrained to non critical applications handling smaller amounts of data in a non critical non highly available infrastructure environment. Furthermore, these systems have not achieved a status of high confidence in the sense of data loss security and high availability. [cp. HSQL08, WIKI08]

1.3 Getting Familiarized With OOo Base

This chapter can only be from a very subjective point of view as everybody has a different knowledge in working with new applications on one hand and in working with Microsoft Access and OOo Base on the other hand.

The basic functionality of both applications is the same. All different functions and objects have the same or a similar name and can be found in the same or similar places. Similar in this context means that the names are well chosen and the meaning can be intuitively understood. One thing that is different from MS Access is the use of the other Open Office applications as part of the base functionality like forms and reports which are done in OOo writer. Concerning the concept of Open Office and the use of the component model which is also the base for the UNO concept this use of only one module for similar tasks does not surprise. When coming from the Microsoft world this is a quite new idea. Suddenly the single objects are not propriety for the single applications but can be used throughout Open Office.

Basic tasks like creating tables and queries are very much the same as in MS Access. The biggest difference and therefore the most complicated part was creating complex queries and forms for data input. This could not be done the way it is done in MS Access. Queries on more than one table cannot be taken for data input which is very confusing for an experienced MS Access user. Functionality however can easily be built up by scripting. OOo Basic is compatible to VBA, meaning that it is fairly easy to get quick results given that you know Microsoft Basic. Structures and syntax are the same, the objects follow the UNO model.

Finally, OOo Base is an application for experienced users and programmers. Ordinary users might be better with off MS Access as many things are done by the application without having to know about scripting. For the experienced user OOo Base offers a wide range of possibilities for linking it to other applications as well as to extend the functionality itself by scripting and programming.

2 OpenOffice.org And Scripting

Scripting and programming with OOo is done by using the UNO framework for accessing Open Office and is the API for the program. At the moment there are UNO bindings available for Java, C ++, OpenOffice.org Basic and the windows automation bridge (COM). [cp. OOSDK08] Furthermore, through the bean scripting framework it is possible to bind a lot of other scripting/programming languages to Java and therefore to Open Office. [cp. BSF08a]

2.1 Scripting Within The Application – OpenOffice.org Basic

OpenOffice.org Basic provides access to the OpenOffice.org API from within the office application. It hides the complexity of interfaces and simplifies the use of properties by making UNO objects look like Basic objects. It offers convenient functions and special Basic properties for UNO. Furthermore, Basic procedures can be easily hooked up to GUI elements, such as menus, toolbar icons and GUI event handlers. In Java and C++, it is necessary to obtain a reference to each interface before calling one of its methods. In Basic, every method of every supported interface can be called directly at the object without querying for the appropriate interface in advance. The '.' operator is used. [cp. OOSDK08]

Additionally it is possible to use other scripting languages within Open Office like ooRexx. This functionality is delivered by Java classes.

2.1.1 Scripting Example 1: Display Data Rows In Message Boxes

The first example queries the registered database and displays the results in popup windows. Note that starting OOo base is not required, only the UNO service "RowSet" is created for sending the SQL statement to the database and receiving the results.

soffice	×
The member # 1 is calle	d John Doe
OK]



For the sourcecode, please see Appendix A – Scripting Example 1: Display Data Rows In Message Boxes.

2.1.2 Scripting Example 2: Display Data Rows In OpenOffice.org Calc

The second example is very similar to the first one. The main difference is that the output is no message box but an OOo calc document. The script gets the data from the database, opens a calc document and writes the values into the cells. Again, no OOo base document is required, only the service "RowSet" and a loaded calc component.

撞 Untitled1 - OpenOffice.org Calc		x
<u>File E</u> dit <u>V</u> iew <u>I</u> nsert F <u>o</u> rmat <u>T</u> ools	Data Window Help	
🗎 • 🥖 🔛 📨 I 🔓 I 🔒 🦪 🔍	💖 📖 🐰 🖺 🛱 • 🎸 🦘 • 🕐 • 💩 抖 👬 🥭	» ▼
Arial 🔽 10	▼ B I U ≡ ≡ ≡ ≡ 🖺 % 👯 🛗 🖤	» ₹
A1 $f(x) \Sigma =$	id	
AB	c	*
1 id name	email	
🕐 2 🛛 3 Bush, George	Bush, George <george.w@bush.com></george.w@bush.com>	
3 5 Clinton, Hillary	Clinton, Hillary <hillary@clinton.com></hillary@clinton.com>	
4 1 Doe, John	Doe, John < <u>iohn@doe.com</u> >	
5 2 Gates, Bill	Gates, Bill < <u>bill@gates.com</u> >	
6 4 Schwarzenegger, Arnold	Schwarzenegger, Arnold <arnold@schwarzenegger.com></arnold@schwarzenegger.com>	
Sheet1 / Sheet2 / Sheet3		
Sheet 1 / 3 Default 100%	STD * Sum=0	

Fig. 35: Scripting Example 2: data in OOo Calc

For the sourcecode, please see Appendix A – Scripting Example 2: Display Data Rows In OpenOffice.org Calc.

2.1.3 Scripting Example 3: Display Data In OpenOffice.org Calc With Diagram

This example uses multiple services and basic elements. It uses a predefined dialogue to get the parameters for the report. The user selects the values from updated dropdown lists, the script gets

the according data from the database, puts the values in question into a OOo calc document and creates a pie diagram.

	×
select KAM	
select year	
okcancel	

Fig. 36: Scripting Example 3: Dialog box

着 Unti	itled2 - OpenOf	fice.org Calc						_	
<u>File</u>	dit <u>V</u> iew <u>I</u> nsert	: F <u>o</u> rmat <u>T</u> oo	ls <u>D</u> ata <u>W</u> ind	ow <u>H</u> elp					
i 🗎 י	' 📂 📙 😂	🖻 🗟 🍠		🔏 🖻 🛱 -	🚿 🦘 - 🤘	🕨 - I 🚳 🛃 i	👯 🅭 🖉	M 🧭 🖻 🛙	
	Arial	•	10 💌 🖪	<i>I</i> ⊔∣≡	±≡∎	🗄 🦺 % 💱	€ 000. F0. ¥	· 🗐 🛛 🔹	*
A1		f(x) Σ :	= sales agent	:					
	Α	В	С	D	E	F	G	Н	_
1	sales agent	Smith, Joe							
2	year	2005							
3					Povo	nuae 2005 fi	or Smith Lo		·
4	Model	Revenue			Reve		or orniar, oc	je	_
5	Ford	62000							_
6	Opel	32000							_
7	Skoda	65000							
: 8									
9								E Ford	
10									
11								Skoda	
12					l.			- 0.000	
13									
14									
15									
16									
17						~ ~			
18									
1,9									_
	F M Sheet1	<u>/ Sheet2 / She</u>	et3						F
Sheet	1/3 D	efault	100%	6	STD *		Sum=0)	
					~ ~ 1				

Fig. 37: Scripting Example 3: Data output to OOo Calc

For the sourcecode, please see Appendix A – Scripting Example 3: Display Data In OpenOffice.org Calc With Diagram.

2.2 Scripting From Outside – ooRexx And Java

Java can take advantage of the included UNO components designed for those purposes. A Java program just needs to reference the java classes coming with the OOo installation in order to use them for controlling Open Office. For ooRexx there is no such native way. Instead users can take advantage of the bean scripting framework for ooRexx, called bsf4rexx. This framework glues ooRexx to Java, i.e. it wraps java with ooRexx classes and functions and offers the functionality to the ooRexx programming language. [cp. OOSDK08, BSF08a]

2.2.1 Scripting Example 4: ooRexx – Print Data To Console

This script connects to the database, loops through the returned data rows and prints the data to the console. ooRexx gets the UNO support from the library UNO.CLS which wrapps the OOo Java classes.



Fig. 38: Scripting Example 4: ooRexx console output

For the sourcecode, please see Appendix A – Scripting Example 4: ooRexx – Print Data To Console.

2.2.2 Scripting Example 5: ooRexx – Insert Data Into OOo Writer

This script is similar to scripting example 4. The output is not sent to the console but to a OOo

writer document.



Fig. 39: Scripting Example 5: ooRexx output to OOo Writer

For the sourcecode, please see Appendix A – Scripting Example 5: ooRexx – Insert Data Into OOo Calc.

2.2.3 Scripting Example 6: ooRexx - Display Data In OpenOffice.org Calc With Diagram

This example asks for the parameters for the report. The user types the required values which are shown to the user in, the script gets the according data from the database, puts the values in question into a OOo calc document and creates a pie diagram.

For the sourcecode, please see Appendix A – Scripting Example 6: ooRexx – Display Data in OpenOffice.org Calc With Diagram.

2.2.4 Scripting Example 7: Java – Print Data To Console

This script connects to the database, executes the query and prints the resultset to the console.

C:\WINDOWS	\system32\cmd.exe	- 🗆 ×
E:\Uni\ecomme Connected to Member ID	rce\vkVI>java example6 a running office Name & Email Address	
 3 5 1 2 4	Bush, George: george.w@bush.com Clinton, Hillary: hillary@clinton.com Doe, John: john@doe.com Gates, Bill: bill@gates.com Schwarzenegger, Arnold: arnold@schwarzenegger.com	
E:\Uni\ecomme	rce/vkUI>	-

Fig. 40: Scripting Example 6: Java console output

For the sourcecode, please see Appendix A – Scripting Example 6: Java – Print Data To Console.

2.2.5 Scritping Example 8: Java – Insert Data Into OOo Writer

This script is similar to scripting example 6. The output however is not written to the console but to an empty OOo writer document.

🖹 Untitled 5	- OpenOffice.or	g Writer 📃 🗆 🔀	
<u>File E</u> dit <u>V</u> ie	w <u>I</u> nsert F <u>o</u> rmat	T <u>a</u> ble <u>T</u> ools <u>W</u> indow <u>H</u> elp	
i 🔁 • 🧭	🔒 🖂 🛃 🖥	🖁 🔗 🚏 👷 🐰 🖻 🗳 • 🎸 🤝 • 📌 • 💩 🖽 • 🏅	»> ▼
📙 Defau	t 💌	Times New Roman \checkmark 12 \checkmark B $I \ \cup$ \equiv \equiv \Rightarrow	»> ▼
L · · · 1 · ·	· X· · · 1 <u>·</u> · · 2 ·	·ː·3··ː4···5···6ː··7·ː·8··ː9···10···11ː··12·ː 🖆	•
1	Member ID	Name & Email Address	
	3	Bush, George: george.w@bush.com	
1.1	5	Clinton, Hillary: hillary@clinton.com	
S	1	Doe, John: john@doe.com 🔽	2
1	2	Gates, Bill: bill@gates.com 🚺	J
е	4	Schwarzenegger, Arnold: arnold@schwarzenegger.com 🧧	5
			ā
<			
Page 1 / 1	Default	[100%] [INSRT] [STD] [*] []

Fig. 41: Scripting Example 7: Java output to OOo Writer

For the sourcecode, please see Appendix A - Scripting Example 7: Java - Insert Data Into OOo

Writer.

2.2.6 Scripting Example 9: Java - Display Data In OpenOffice.org Calc With Diagram

This example needs to be invoked with the required paramters for the key account manager and the rquired year. In case it is started without parameters, the possible values are printed to the console. The example gets the according data from the database, puts the values in question into a OOo calc document and creates a pie diagram.

3 Working On Different Databases

The database engine provided by OOo Base will probably be sufficient for many end user purposes. Nevertheless, sometimes when changing or building up appliacations for end users already existing databases shall not be touched and remain as they are. That means that the end user gets a different or new front end which provides all possibilities for displaying, entering and amending data. The ways of connecting OOo Base as a front to different data sources are shown in this chapter by building up links to two widespread database engines MySql and MS Access.

3.1 Connecting To MySql

In this example a JDBC connection is used for connecting to MySql. JDBC is an API for JAVA which provides methods for querying and updating data in a database. [cp. JDBC08] As there are JDBC drivers for many database engines the setup for MySql may be taken as an example and template for the setup of any JDBC database connection within OOo Base.

The first precondition for the use of a JDBC connector is a JAVA installation on your computer. Additionally, Open Office has to be configured to use this JAVA installation. The configuration can be checked in the *Tools* > *Options* > *OpenOffice.org* > *Java* menu tab of Open Office. Make sure Open Office uses the same installation as your system does by executing the command *"java -version"* on the command line.



Fig. 42: Java version info



Fig. 43: OOo java settings

The next step is to get the appropriate JDBC connector class. Go to the homepage of the database engine provider (http://www.mysql.com in this case), get the "MySql Connector/J" and unzip it to a directory of your choice. Then go to the *Tools* > *Options* > *OpenOffice.org* > *Java* tab and click the classpath button there. In the popup window add the unzipped archive to the classpath. You have to restart Open Office (including the quick starter) afterwards in order to make Oppen Office take effect of the changes.

C:\Prog	ram Files\Java\m	ysql-connector-	java-5.1.5\mysql-c	or <u>A</u> dd Archive
				Add <u>F</u> older
				<u>R</u> emove
•	ш			F

Fig. 44: Java class path in OOo

Now a new OOo base file can be created which is used as the frontend for the MySql database. When creating a new OOo base file choose *connect to an existing database* and select *MySql*. The second step is to choose the JDBC connectivity and to enter the connection parameters. At last save and use the OOo base file linked to the MySql database like an ordinary base file. The user will not notice that the database engine behind the OOo base GUI is pure MySql. [cp. Pito07]

Steps	Set up connection to a MySQL database using JDBC	
 Select database Set up MySQL connection Set up JDBC connection Set up user authentication Save and proceed 	Please enter the required infor JDBC. Note that a JDBC driver registered with OpenOffice.or Please contact your system ac settings. Name of the database	mation to connect to a MySQL database using class must be installed on your system and g. Iministrator if you are unsure about the followin
	Server <u>U</u> RL <u>P</u> ort number MySQL JDBC driver class:	localhost 3306 <u>D</u> efault: 3306
	com.mysql.jdbc.Driver	<u>I</u> est class

Fig. 45: Setting up database connection

3.2 Connecting To MS Access

Connecting to a MS Access database is very easy as OOo base is able to connect natively. When creating a new OOo base file choose *connect to an existing database* and select *Microsoft Access*. The next step is to select an existing MS Access database file and to save the OOo base file. The user can now use the OOo base file for any manipulation of the MS Access database file.

Database Wizard	X
Steps	Welcome to the OpenOffice.org Database Wizard
 Select database Set up Microsoft Access connection 	Use the Database Wizard to create a new database, open an existing database file, or connect to a database stored on a server.
3. Save and proceed	What do you want to do? Create a ngw database Open an existing database file <u>Recently used</u> <u>mySql_oootest</u> <u>Connect to an existing database</u> <u>Microsoft Access</u>
Help	<< Back <u>N</u> ext >> <u>F</u> inish Cancel

Fig. 46: Connecting to MS Access

Steps	Set up a connection to a Microsoft Access database
. Select database	Please select the Microsoft Access file you want to access.
. Set up Microsoft Access connection	<u>M</u> icrosoft Access database file
. Save and proceed	D:\Uni\ecommerce\vkVI\TestDatabase.mdb

Fig. 47: Connecting to MS Access

3.3 Things To Be Aware Of

If the database is ment to be part of any scripts, automated process etc. within Open Office, it always needs to be registered within the application. Those base files linked to different database files are treated like ordinary OOo base files.

By using OOo base as a frontend, default data manipulation is limited by the application. Not all database specific methods, functions, datatypes etc. can be used by default. The problem can be solved on one hand by programming a user interface where it is possible either to send an SQL statement directly to the database engine or to select the appropriate commands from a GUI. On the other hand it can be reasonable to do the administration by using a frontend for the database engine in question and to use the OOo base frontend only as an data query and modification tool for the frontend users only.

4 Summary

OOo Base is a database application with a lot of funcionality. The application however is not always easy to work with. It is mighty, but not very user friendly so far. It is not difficult to create a database and it is not difficult to create queries and reports. Difficulties come up once you want to create more complex queries as a base for user defined forms. Complex forms for input and reporting are possible but need to be scripted. Depending on what the purpose of the usage is an OOo base database might be sufficient. Very convenient is the possibility of working with OOo components without having to start the applications themselves. This way users or applications can take advantage of functionality without having to start the respective application which is one of the greatest advantages from my point of view. Open Office base does not have all the functionality Microsoft Office Access has for the end user, but everything can be done with means of scripting and programming by the more experienced user.

5 Abbrevation Catalogue

API	Application Programming Interface
BSF	Bean Scripting Framework
BSF4REXX	Bean Scripting Framework for Rexx
BLOB	Binary Large Object
GUI	Graphical User Interface
HSQLDB	Hypersonic SQL database
JDBC	Java Database Connectivity
MS Access	Microsoft Access
MSDE	Microsoft SQL Server Desktop Engine
ODBC	Open Database Connectivity
000	OpenOffice.org
OOo Base	OpenOffice.org database application
PDF	Portable Document Format
RDBMS	Relational Database Management System
SQL	Structured Query Language
UNO	Universal Network Objects
VBA	Visual Basic for Applications

6 References

[Aham05]

Ahammer, Andreas: OpenOffice.org Automation: Object Model, Scripting Languages, "Nutshell"-Examples. Vienna University of Economics and Business Administration, 2005-11-06.

[Augu05]

Augustin, Walter: Examples for Open Office Automation with Scripting Languages. Vienna University of Economics and Business Administration, 2005-01-10.

[BSF08a]

The Apache Jakarta Project – Bean Scripting Framework <u>http://jakarta.apache.org/bsf/</u>, accessed 2008-01-03

[BSF08b]

BSF4Rexx, version 2.6 ("The Vienna Version of BSF4Rexx"), 2007-01-28. http://wi.wu-wien.ac.at/rgf/rexx/bsf4rexx/current/, accessed 2008-01-03

[Flat05a]

Flatscher, Rony G.: AUTOMATING OPENOFFICE.ORG WITH OOREXX: ARCHITECTURE, GLUING TO REXX USING BSF4REXX. The 2005 international Rexx Symposium, Los Angeles, California. U.S.A., April 17th – April 21st, 2005.

[Flat05b]

Flatscher, Rony G.: AUTOMATING OPENOFFICE.ORG WITH OOREXX: OOREXX NUTSHELL EXAMPLES FOR WRITE AND CALC. The 2005 international Rexx Symposium, Los Angeles, California. U.S.A., April 17th – April 21st, 2005.

[Fosd05]

Fosdick, Howard: Rexx. Programmer's Reference. Wiley Publishing, Indianapolis, 2005.

OpenOffice.org Base

[HSQL08] HSQL Database Engine http://www.hsqldb.org, accessed 2008-01-03

[JDBC08] The Java Database Connectivity http://java.sun.com/javase/technologies/database/, accessed 2008-01-03

[OOo08] OpenOffice.org http://www.openoffice.org, accessed 2008-01-03

[OOAPI08] OpenOffice.org API Project <u>http://api.openoffice.org/</u>, accessed 2008-01-03

[OOCS08] OpenOffice.org Code Snippets http://codesnippets.services.openoffice.org, accessed 2008-01-03

[OOSDK08] The OpenOffice.org Software Development Kit http://download.openoffice.org/2.3.0/sdk.html, accessed 2008-01-03

[OOSUP08] OpenOffice.org free community support with forums, mailing lists, documentation etc. <u>http://support.openoffice.org</u>,accessed 2008-01-03

[Pito07] *Pitonyak, Andrew:* Using Macros With OOo Base, 2007-07-23. <u>http://www.pitonyak.org/database/AndrewBase.pdf</u>, accessed 2008-01-03

OpenOffice.org Base

[Rexx08] The Open Object Rexx (ooRexx) Open Source project http://www.oorexx.org/, accessed 2008-01-03

[WIKI08] Microsoft Access http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Microsoft_Access, accessed 2008-01-03

7 Appendix A – Source Codes

7.1 Scripting Example 1: Display Data Rows In Message Boxes

End Sub

7.2 Scripting Example 2: Display Data Rows In OpenOffice.org

Calc

```
Private oDoc as Object
Private members() as string
Private memails() as string
Private mids() as string
Private numRows as integer
Sub Main
  call initialQuery
   call doCalcDoc
End Sub
sub doCalcDoc
       dim x as integer
        dim col as object
        Dim FileProperties(0) As New com.sun.star.beans.PropertyValue
        Dim url
        'Open a blank sheet in calc
        url =
               "private factor
        oDoc = StarDesktop.loadComponentFromURL(url," blank", 0, FileProperties())
        oSheet = oDoc.getSheets().getByName("Sheet1")
        If Not IsNull(oDoc) Then
                xCell = oSheet.getCellByPosition(0,0)
                xCell.setFormula("id")
                xCell.CharWeight = 14
                xCell = oSheet.getCellByPosition(1,0)
                xCell.setFormula("name")
                xCell.CharWeight = 14
                xCell = oSheet.getCellByPosition(2,0)
                xCell.setFormula("email")
                xCell.CharWeight = 140
                for x = 1 to numrows
```

```
xCell = oSheet.getCellByPosition(0,x)
                            xCell.setFormula(mids(x))
                            xCell = oSheet.getCellByPosition(1,x)
                           xCell.setFormula(members(x))
                            xCell = oSheet.getCellByPosition(2,x)
                            xCell.setFormula(memails(x))
                  next x
                  for x = 0 to 2
                           col = oSheet.Columns(x)
                            col.OptimalWidth = true
                  next x
         end if
end sub
Sub initialQuery
         dim x as integer
    ' Create a row-set to query the database
    RowSet = createUnoService("com.sun.star.sdb.RowSet")
    RowSet.DataSourceName = "TestDatabase"
    RowSet.CommandType = com.sun.star.sdb.CommandType.COMMAND
    RowSet.Command = "SELECT member_id, first_name, last_name, email_address FROM
member_defemail_view order by last_name, first_name,member_id"
    RowSet, execute ()
    RowSet.last()
    numRows = RowSet.RowCount
         redim members (numRows)
    RowSet.first()
         redim members(numRows)
         redim memails (numRows)
         redim mids (numRows)
    for x = 1 to numRows
  members(x) = rowSet.getString(3) + ", " + rowSet.getString(2)
memails(x) = rowSet.getString(3) + ", " + rowSet.getString(2) + " <" + rowSet.getString(4) _ + ">"
         mids(x) = rowSet.getString(1)
         RowSet.next()
    next x
end Sub
```

7.3 Scripting Example 3: Display Data In OpenOffice.org Calc With

Diagram

```
'get the dropdown lists from the dialogue
        lstKams = oDialog.getControl("selectKam")
        lstYears = oDialog.getControl("selectYear")
        lstKams.Model.Text = kamDef
        lstYears.Model.Text = yearDef
        cmdOk = oDialog.getControl("CommandButton1")
        cmdOk.Model.Enabled = False
        'gets the return value from the dialogue
        Select Case oDialog.Execute()
        Case
          msgbox("cancelled by user")
        Case
           selKam = lstKams.SelectedText
           selYear = lstYears.selectedtext
           drawChart(selKam, selYear)
        End Select
       oDialog.dispose()
End Sub
'draws the chart in calc
Sub drawChart (selKam as string, selYear as string)
        dim x as integer
        dim col as object
        dim Charts as object
        dim Chart as object
       Dim FileProperties (0) As New com.sun.star.beans.PropertyValue
        Dim url
        url = "private:factory/scalc"
        oDoc = StarDesktop.loadComponentFromURL(url," blank", 0, FileProperties())
        oSheet = oDoc.getSheets().getByName("Sheet1")
        If Not IsNull(oDoc) Then
                xCell = oSheet.getCellByPosition(0,0)
                xCell.setFormula("sales agent")
                xCell.CharWeight = 140
                xCell = oSheet.getCellByPosition(1,0)
                xCell.setFormula(selKam)
                xCell = oSheet.getCellByPosition(0,1)
                xCell.setFormula("year")
                xCell.CharWeight = 140
                xCell = oSheet.getCellByPosition(1,1)
                xCell.setFormula(selYear)
                xCell = oSheet.getCellByPosition(0,3)
                xCell.setFormula("Model")
                xCell.CharWeight = 140
                xCell = oSheet.getCellByPosition(1,3)
                xCell.setFormula("Revenue")
                xCell.CharWeight = 140
                RowSet = createUnoService("com.sun.star.sdb.RowSet")
            RowSet.DataSourceName = "TestDatabase"
       RowSet.CommandType = com.sun.star.sdb.CommandType.COMMAND
                                               FROM revenues, kams, models WHERE ryear="
       RowSet.Command =
       RowSet.Command = RowSet.Command + selYear + " AND concat(concat(kam_lname, ', '), kam_fname)='"
       RowSet.Command = RowSet.Command + selKam + "' and revenues.kam id = kams.kam id "
       RowSet.Command = RowSet.Command + "and revenues.model id = models.model id order by
model"
        RowSet.execute()
            RowSet.last()
        numRows = RowSet.RowCount.
            RowSet.first()
```

```
for x = 1 to numrows
    xCell = oSheet.getCellByPosition(0,x+3)
    xCell.setFormula(rowSet.getString(1))
```

```
xCell.setFormula(rowSet.getString(2))
                        RowSet.next()
                next x
                for x = 0 to 2
                        col = oSheet.Columns(x)
                        col.OptimalWidth = true
                next x
        end if
        'get the rectangle service
        Dim Pie as new com.sun.star.awt.Rectangle
        Dim RangeAddress(0) as new com.sun.star.table.CellRangeAddress
        Charts = oSheet.Charts
        Pie.X = 8000
        Pie.Y = 1000
        Pie.Width = 10000
        Pie.Height = 7000
        RangeAddress(0).Sheet = 0
        RangeAddress(0).StartColumn = 0
        RangeAddress(0).StartRow = 3
        RangeAddress(0).EndColumn =
        RangeAddress(0).EndRow = 3 + numRows
        Charts.addNewByName("revenues", Pie, RangeAddress(), True, True)
        Chart = Charts.getByName("revenues").embeddedObject
        Chart.Diagram = Chart.createInstance("com.sun.star.chart.PieDiagram")
        Chart.HasMainTitle = True
        Chart.Title.String = "Revenues " + selYear + " for " + selKam
end sub
'enables the Ok button when selections are done
Sub proofOk
        if ((lstKams.SelectedText <> kamDef) AND (lstYears.selectedtext <> yearDef) AND _
                (lstKams.SelectedText <> "") AND (lstYears.selectedtext <> "")) THEN
                cmdOk.Model.Enabled = True
        end if
end sub
'initializes dropdown list for key account manager
Sub initSelectKam()
    ' Create a row-set to query the database
   RowSet = createUnoService("com.sun.star.sdb.RowSet")
   RowSet.DataSourceName = "TestDatabase"
   RowSet.CommandType = com.sun.star.sdb.CommandType.COMMAND
   RowSet.Command = "SELECT kam_long from kams_query order by kam_long"
   RowSet.execute()
   RowSet.last()
   numRows = RowSet.RowCount
   RowSet.first()
    for x = 1 to numRows
        lstKams.addItem(rowSet.getString(1),x-1)
       RowSet.next()
   next x
end sub
'initializes dropdown list for reporting year
Sub initSelectYear()
    ' Create a row-set to query the database
   RowSet = createUnoService("com.sun.star.sdb.RowSet")
   RowSet.DataSourceName = "TestDatabase
   RowSet.CommandType = com.sun.star.sdb.CommandType.COMMAND
   RowSet.Command = "SELECT distinct ryear from revenues order by ryear"
   RowSet.execute()
```

xCell = oSheet.getCellByPosition(1,x+3)

```
RowSet.last()
numRows = RowSet.RowCount
RowSet.first()
for x = 1 to numRows
lstYears.addItem(rowSet.getString(1),x-1)
RowSet.next()
next x
end sub
```

7.4 Scripting Example 4: ooRexx – Print Data To Console

```
/* initialize connection to server, get XContext */
xContext = UNO.connect() -- connect to server and retrieve the XContext object
XMcf = xContext~getServiceManager
                                   -- retrieve XMultiComponentFactory
-- first we create our RowSet object and get its XRowSet interface
oRowSet = xMcf~createInstanceWithContext("com.sun.star.sdbc.RowSet", xContext)
xRowSet = oRowSet~XRowSet
-- set the properties needed to connect to a database
xProp = xRowSet~XPropertySet
-- the DataSourceName can be a data source registered,
-- among other possibilities
xProp~setPropertyValue("DataSourceName", "TestDatabase")
-- the CommandType must be TABLE, QUERY or COMMAND - here we use COMMAND
xProp~setPropertyValue("CommandT
                        box("int",bsf.getStaticValue("com.sun.star.sdb.CommandType","COMMAND")))
-- the Command could be a table or query name or a SQL command, depending on
-- the CommandType
mycommand = "SELECT last name, first name, email address FROM members, emails "
mycommand = mycommand"WHERE members.member_id = emails.member_id and edefault = 1 "
mycommand = mycommand"ORDER BY last name"
xProp~setPropertyValue("Command", mycommand)
xRowSet~execute
-- prepare the XRow interface for column access
xRow = oRowSet~XRow
SAY "Member with default email address"
SAY "-----
DO WHILE xRowSet~next > 0
        lastname = xRow~getString(1)
        firstname = xRow~getString(2)
        email = xRow~getString(3)
        say lastname", " firstname":" email
END
::requires UNO.CLS -- get UNO support
```

7.5 Scripting example 5: ooRexx – insert data into OOo writer

```
/* initialize connection to server, get XContext */
xContext = UNO.connect() -- connect to server and retrieve the XContext object
XMcf = xContext~getServiceManager -- retrieve XMultiComponentFactory
-- create RowSet object and get its XRowSet interface
oRowSet = xMcf~createInstanceWithContext("com.sun.star.sdbc.RowSet", xContext)
xRowSet = oRowSet~XRowSet
```

```
-- set the properties needed to connect to a database
xProp = xRowSet~XPropertySet
-- the DataSourceName can be a data source registered,
-- among other possibilities
xProp~setPropertyValue("DataSourceName", "TestDatabase")
-- the CommandType must be TABLE, QUERY or COMMAND - here we use COMMAND
-- the Command could be a table or query name or a SQL command, depending on
-- the CommandType
mycommand = "SELECT last_name, first_name, email_address FROM members, emails "
mycommand = mycommand"WHERE members.member_id = emails.member_id and edefault = 1 "
mycommand = mycommand"ORDER BY last name"
xProp~setPropertyValue("Command",mycommand)
xRowSet~execute
-- prepare the XRow interface for column access
xRow = oRowSet~XRow
-- Retrieve the Desktop object, we need its XComponentLoader interface to load
-- a new document
              = UNO.createDesktop()
                                    -- get the UNO Desktop service object
oDesktop
/* open the blank *.sxw - file */
url = "private:factory"
xWriterComponent = xComponentLoader~loadComponentFromURL(url, " blank", 0, .UNO~noProps)
/* create the TextObject */
xWriterDocument = xWriterComponent~XTextDocument
xText = xWriterDocument~getText
/* define line feed */
cr="13"~d2c
/* output to writer */
DO WHILE xRowSet~next > 0
       lastname = xRow~getString(1)
       firstname = xRow~getString(2)
       email = xRow~getString(3)
       xText~getEnd~setString(lastname", " firstname":" email)
       xText~getEnd~setString(cr);
END
::requires UNO.CLS -- get UNO support
```

7.6 Scripting Example 6: ooRexx - Display Data In OpenOffice.org Calc With Diagram

```
/* initialize connection to server, get XContext */
xContext = UNO.connect() -- connect to server and retrieve the XContext object
XMcf = xContext~getServiceManager -- retrieve XMultiComponentFactory
-- create RowSet object and get its XRowSet interface
oRowSet = xMcf~createInstanceWithContext("com.sun.star.sdbc.RowSet", xContext)
xRowSet = oRowSet~XRowSet
-- set the properties needed to connect to a database
xProp = xRowSet~XPropertySet
-- the DataSourceName can be a data source registered,
```

OpenOffice.org Base

```
-- among other possibilities
xProp~setPropertyValue("DataSourceName", "TestDatabase")
-- the CommandType must be TABLE, QUERY or COMMAND - here we use COMMAND
xProp~setPropertyValue("CommandType", box("int", bsf.getStaticValue("com.sun.star.sdb.CommandType",
"COMMAND")))
-- the Command could be a table or query name or a SQL command, depending on
-- the CommandType
xProp~setPropertyValue("Command", "SELECT kam long from kams query order by kam long")
xRowSet~execute
-- prepare the XRow interface for column access
xRow = oRowSet~XRow
numkam = 0
/* output to console */
say
say "Please, choose one key account manager and type in it's number below:"
say
DO WHILE xRowSet~next > 0
  numkam = numkam + 1
       kamname.numkam = xRow~getString(1)
       say numkam": "kamname.numkam
END
say
say "Type in number of key account manager please:"
parse pull selkam
say "Your choice: "kamname.selkam
say
-- the Command could be a table or query name or a SQL command, depending on
-- the CommandType
xProp~setPropertyValue("Command", "SELECT distinct ryear from revenues order by ryear")
xRowSet~execute
-- prepare the XRow interface for column access
xRow = oRowSet~XRow
/* output to console */
say
say "Please, choose a year:"
say
DO WHILE xRowSet~next > 0
       kamyear = xRow~getString(1)
       say kamyear
END
sav
say "Type in required year:"
parse pull selyear .
say "Your choice: "selyear
say
-- Retrieve the Desktop object, we need its XComponentLoader interface to load
-- a new document
oDesktop = UNO.createDesktop() -- get the UNO Desktop service object
/* open the blank *.sxw - file */
url = "private:factory/scal
xCalcComponent = xComponentLoader~loadComponentFromURL(url, " blank", 0, .UNO~noProps)
/* get first sheet in spreadsheet */
```

```
xSheet = xCalcComponent~XSpreadSheetDocument~getSheets~XIndexAccess~getByIndex(0) ~XSpreadSheet
```

```
/* insert some text */
CALL UNO.setCell xSheet, 0, 0, "sales agent"
CALL UNO.setCell xSheet, 1, 0, kamname.selkam
CALL UNO.setCell xSheet, 0, 1, "year"
CALL UNO.setCell xSheet, 1, 1, selyear
CALL UNO.setCell xSheet, 0, 3, "model
CALL UNO.setCell xSheet, 1, 3, "revenue"
/* get the cell style container */
xFamiliesSupplier = xCalcComponent~XSpreadSheetDocument~XStyleFamiliesSupplier
xCellStyle = xFamiliesSupplier~getStyleFamilies~getByName("CellStyles")~XNameContainer
/* create a new cell style */
xServiceManager = xCalcComponent~XSpreadSheetDocument~XMultiServiceFactory
oCellStyle = xServiceManager~createInstance("com.sun.star.style.CellStyle")
xCellStyle~insertByName("MyNewCellStyle", oCellStyle)
/* modify properties of the new style */
xPropertySet = oCellStyle~XPropertySet
xPropertySet~setPropertyValue("CharWeight", box("float", 140))
/* create a CellRange and set the PropertyStyle */
xCellRange = xSheet~getCellRangeByPosition(0, 0, 0, 1)
xCellRange~XPropertySet~setPropertyValue("CellStyle", "MyNewCellStyle")
xCellRange = xSheet~getCellRangeByPosition(0, 3, 1, 3)
xCellRange~XPropertySet~setPropertyValue("CellStyle", "MyNewCellStyle")
sqlcommand = "SELECT model, revenue FROM revenues, kams, models WHERE ryear="selyear
sqlcommand = sqlcommand " AND concat(concat(kam_lname,', '),kam_fname)='"kamname.selkam"'"
sqlcommand = sqlcommand " and revenues.kam_id = kams.kam_id"
sqlcommand = sqlcommand " and revenues.model id = models.model id order by model"
-- the Command could be a table or query name or a SQL command, depending on
-- the CommandType
xProp~setPropertyValue("Command", sqlcommand)
xRowSet~execute
-- prepare the XRow interface for column access
xRow = oRowSet~XRow
/* output to calc */
countrow = 0
DO WHILE xRowSet~next > 0
  countrow = countrow + 1
   CALL UNO.setCell xSheet, 0, countrow+3, xRow~getString(1)
  CALL UNO.setCell xSheet, 1, countrow+3, xRow~getString(2)
END
/* create the frame for the Chart */
oRect = .bsf~new("com.sun.star.awt.Rectangle")
         = 8000
= 1000
oRect~X
oRect~Y
oRect~Width = 10000
oRect \sim Height = 7000
/* catch the underlying data and make a CellRange*/
myRange=xSheet~XCellRange ~getCellRangeByName("A4:B7")
myAddr = myRange~XCellRangeAddressable~getRangeAddress
/* create the CellRangeAddress for the Chart */
CALL UNO.loadClass "com.sun.star.table.CellRangeAddress"
oAddr = bsf.createArray(.UNO~CellRangeAddress, 1)
                                                     -- create Java array
oAddr[1] = myAddr
/* get the Sheet's ChartsSupplier, add a new Chart */
xTableCharts = xSheet~XTableChartsSupplier~getCharts
xTableCharts~addNewByName("revenues", oRect, oAddr, .true, .true)
xChart = xTableCharts~getByName("revenues")
```

```
/* get the embedded Object and set properties*/
```

OpenOffice.org Base

```
::requires UNO.CLS -- get UNO support
```

7.7 Scripting Example 7: Java – Print Data To Console

```
import com.sun.star.bridge.XUnoUrlResolver;
import com.sun.star.uno.UnoRuntime;
import com.sun.star.uno.XComponentContext;
import com.sun.star.lang.XMultiComponentFactory;
import com.sun.star.beans.XPropertySet;
public class example7 {
    private XComponentContext xContext = null;
   private XMultiComponentFactory xMCF = null;
    /** Creates a new instance of example7 */
    public example7() {
    /* main */
    public static void main(String[] args) {
        example7 example7_1 = new example7();
        try {
            example7 1.example7();
        }
        catch (java.lang.Exception e) {
            e.printStackTrace();
        finally {
           System.exit(0);
        1
    }
    protected void example7() throws com.sun.star.uno.Exception, java.lang.Exception {
        try {
            // get the remote office component context
            xContext = com.sun.star.comp.helper.Bootstrap.bootstrap();
            System.out.println("Connected to a running office ...");
            xMCF = xContext.getServiceManager();
        }
        catch(Exception e) {
            System.err.println("ERROR: can't get a component context from a running office ...");
            e.printStackTrace();
            System.exit(1);
        }
        // first we create our RowSet object and get its XRowSet interface
        Object rowSet = xMCF.createInstanceWithContext(
             com.sun.star.sdb.RowSet", xContext);
        com.sun.star.sdbc.XRowSet xRowSet = (com.sun.star.sdbc.XRowSet)
            UnoRuntime.guervInterface(com.sun.star.sdbc.XRowSet.class, rowSet);
        // set the properties needed to connect to a database
        XPropertySet xProp = (XPropertySet)UnoRuntime.queryInterface(XPropertySet.class, xRowSet);
        // the DataSourceName can be a data source registered with [PRODUCTNAME], among other
       // possibilities
        xProp.setPropertyValue("DataSourceName", "TestDatabase");
```

}

```
// the CommandType must be TABLE, QUERY or COMMAND, here we use COMMAND
        xProp.setPropertyValue("CommandType", new Integer(com.sun.star.sdb.CommandType.COMMAND));
        \prime\prime the Command could be a table or query name or a SQL command, depending on the CommandType
String mycommand = "SELECT member_id, last_name, first_name, email_address FROM members, emails '
mycommand += "WHERE members.member_id = emails.member_id and edefault = 1 ORDER BY last_name";
xProp.setPropertyValue("Command", mycommand);
        xRowSet.execute();
        // prepare the XRow and XColumnLocate interface for column access
        // XRow gets column values
        com.sun.star.sdbc.XRow xRow = (com.sun.star.sdbc.XRow)UnoRuntime.queryInterface(
            com.sun.star.sdbc.XRow.class, xRowSet);
        // XColumnLocate finds columns by name
        com.sun.star.sdbc.XColumnLocate xLoc = (com.sun.star.sdbc.XColumnLocate)
            UnoRuntime.queryInterface(
                 com.sun.star.sdbc.XColumnLocate.class, xRowSet);
        // print output header
        System.out.println("Member ID\tName & Email Address");
        System.out.println("-----\t-----
                                                            ----");
        // output result rows
        while ( xRowSet != null && xRowSet.next() ) {
            String memberid = xRow.getString(xLoc.findColumn("member id"));
            String lname = xRow.getString(xLoc.findColumn("last_name"));
            String fname = xRow.getString(xLoc.findColumn("first_name"));
String email = xRow.getString(xLoc.findColumn("email_address"));
            System.out.println(memberid + "\t\t" + lname + ", " + fname + ": " + email);
        }
    }
```

Scripting Example 8: Java - Insert Data Into OOo Writer 7.8

```
import com.sun.star.bridge.XUnoUrlResolver;
import com.sun.star.uno.UnoRuntime;
import com.sun.star.uno.XComponentContext;
import com.sun.star.lang.XMultiComponentFactory;
import com.sun.star.beans.XPropertySet;
public class example8 {
   private XComponentContext xContext = null;
   private XMultiComponentFactory xMCF = null;
   com.sun.star.frame.XDesktop xDesktop = null;
    /** Creates a new instance of example8 */
   public example8() {
    /* main */
   public static void main(String[] args) {
        example8 example8_1 = new example8();
        try {
           example8 1.example8();
        }
        catch (java.lang.Exception e) {
           e.printStackTrace();
        finallv {
           System.exit(0);
   }
   protected void example8() throws com.sun.star.uno.Exception, java.lang.Exception {
        try {
           // get the remote office component context
```

```
xContext = com.sun.star.comp.helper.Bootstrap.bootstrap();
            System.out.println("Connected to a running office ...");
            xMCF = xContext.getServiceManager();
        }
        catch(Exception e) {
            System.err.println("ERROR: can't get a component context from a running office ...");
            e.printStackTrace();
            System.exit(1);
        }
        // first we create our RowSet object and get its XRowSet interface
        Object rowSet = xMCF.createInstanceWithContext(
              com.sun.star.sdb.RowSet", xContext);
        com.sun.star.sdbc.XRowSet xRowSet = (com.sun.star.sdbc.XRowSet)
            UnoRuntime.queryInterface(com.sun.star.sdbc.XRowSet.class, rowSet);
        // set the properties needed to connect to a database
        XPropertySet xProp = (XPropertySet)UnoRuntime.queryInterface(XPropertySet.class, xRowSet);
// the DataSourceName can be a data source registered with [PRODUCTNAME], among other possibilities
        xProp.setPropertyValue("DataSourceName", "TestDatabase");
        // the CommandType must be TABLE, QUERY or COMMAND, here we use COMMAND
        xProp.setPropertyValue("CommandType", new Integer(com.sun.star.sdb.CommandType.COMMAND));
// the Command could be a table or query name or a SQL command, depending on the CommandType
String mycommand = "SELECT member_id, last_name, first_name, email_address FROM members, emails ";
mycommand += "WHERE members.member_id = emails.member_id and edefault = 1 ORDER BY last_name";
xProp.setPropertyValue("Command", mycommand);
        xRowSet.execute();
        // prepare the XRow and XColumnLocate interface for column access
        // XRow gets column values
        com.sun.star.sdbc.XRow xRow = (com.sun.star.sdbc.XRow)UnoRuntime.queryInterface(
            com.sun.star.sdbc.XRow.class, xRowSet);
        // XColumnLocate finds columns by name
        com.sun.star.sdbc.XColumnLocate xLoc = (com.sun.star.sdbc.XColumnLocate)
            UnoRuntime.queryInterface(
                com.sun.star.sdbc.XColumnLocate.class, xRowSet);
                        //start up an instance of office
         Object oDesktop = xMCF.createInstanceWithContext(
          "com.sun.star.frame.Desktop", xContext);
         //get the XDesktop interface object
         xDesktop = (com.sun.star.frame.XDesktop)
         com.sun.star.uno.UnoRuntime.queryInterface(
         com.sun.star.frame.XDesktop.class, oDesktop);
         //get the desktop's component loader interface object
         com.sun.star.frame.XComponentLoader xComponentLoader =
              (com.sun.star.frame.XComponentLoader)
         com.sun.star.uno.UnoRuntime.queryInterface(
             com.sun.star.frame.XComponentLoader.class, xDesktop);
         //create an empty text ("swriter") document
         com.sun.star.beans.PropertyValue xEmptyArgs[] = // empty property array
             new com.sun.star.beans.PropertyValue[0];
         //create an empty word processor ("swriter") component (document)
         com.sun.star.lang.XComponent xComponent = // text document
         xComponentLoader.loadComponentFromURL( "private:factory/swriter"," blank",0, xEmptyArgs);
         //get Text interface object and set a text
         com.sun.star.text.XTextDocument xTextDocument =
              (com.sun.star.text.XTextDocument)
             com.sun.star.uno.UnoRuntime.queryInterface(
             com.sun.star.text.XTextDocument.class, xComponent);
         com.sun.star.text.XText xText = xTextDocument.getText();
```

```
String output = "";
```

}

}

```
// print output header
output += "Member ID\tName & Email Address\r";
output += "------\t-----\r";
// output result rows
while ( xRowSet != null && xRowSet.next() ) {
    String memberid = xRow.getString(xLoc.findColumn("member_id"));
    String lname = xRow.getString(xLoc.findColumn("last_name"));
    String fname = xRow.getString(xLoc.findColumn("first_name"));
    String email = xRow.getString(xLoc.findColumn("email_address"));
    output += memberid + "\t\t" + lname + ", " + fname + ": " + email + "\r";
}
//write to writer document
xText.setString(output);
```

7.9 Scripting Example 9 : Java - Display Data In OpenOffice.org Calc With Diagram

```
import com.sun.star.awt.Rectangle;
import com.sun.star.beans.PropertyValue;
import com.sun.star.beans.XPropertySet;
import com.sun.star.chart.XDiagram;
import com.sun.star.chart.XChartDocument;
import com.sun.star.container.XIndexAccess;
import com.sun.star.container.XNameAccess;
import com.sun.star.container.XNameContainer;
import com.sun.star.document.XEmbeddedObjectSupplier;
import com.sun.star.frame.XDesktop;
import com.sun.star.frame.XComponentLoader;
import com.sun.star.lang.XComponent;
import com.sun.star.lang.XMultiServiceFactory;
import com.sun.star.lang.XMultiComponentFactory;
import com.sun.star.uno.UnoRuntime;
import com.sun.star.uno.XInterface;
import com.sun.star.uno.XComponentContext;
import com.sun.star.sheet.XCellRangeAddressable;
import com.sun.star.sheet.XSpreadsheet;
import com.sun.star.sheet.XSpreadsheets;
import com.sun.star.sheet.XSpreadsheetDocument;
import com.sun.star.style.XStyleFamiliesSupplier;
import com.sun.star.table.CellRangeAddress;
import com.sun.star.table.XCell;
import com.sun.star.table.XCellRange;
import com.sun.star.table.XTableChart;
import com.sun.star.table.XTableCharts;
import com.sun.star.table.XTableChartsSupplier;
```

```
public class example9 {
```

```
private XComponentContext xContext = null;
private XMultiComponentFactory xMCF = null;
com.sun.star.frame.XDesktop xDesktop = null;
/** Creates a new instance of example9 */
public example9() {
}
```

```
/* main */
public static void main(String[] args) {
    example9 example9_1 = new example9();
    try {
        if (args.length < 2)
        {
            example9_1.noargs();
        }
}</pre>
```

```
else
                {
                        example9 1.withargs(args[0], args[1]);
                }
        catch (java.lang.Exception e) {
            e.printStackTrace();
        1
        finally {
            System.exit(0);
        }
    }
    protected void noargs() throws com.sun.star.uno.Exception,
    java.lang.Exception { try {
                        System.out.println();
                        System.out.println("Please, invoke this program with 2 parameters.");
                        System.out.println();
                        System.out.println("Parameter 1: ID of key account manager");
System.out.println("Parameter 2: Year");
                        System.out.println();
                        System.out.println("Choose from the following list:");
                        System.out.println();
            // get the remote office component context
            xContext = com.sun.star.comp.helper.Bootstrap.bootstrap();
            xMCF = xContext.getServiceManager();
        }
        catch(Exception e) {
            System.err.println("ERROR: can't get a component context from a running office ...");
            e.printStackTrace();
            System.exit(1);
        }
        // first we create our RowSet object and get its XRowSet interface
        Object rowSet = xMCF.createInstanceWithContext(
             com.sun.star.sdb.RowSet", xContext);
        com.sun.star.sdbc.XRowSet xRowSet = (com.sun.star.sdbc.XRowSet)
            UnoRuntime.queryInterface(com.sun.star.sdbc.XRowSet.class, rowSet);
        // set the properties needed to connect to a database
        XPropertySet xProp = (XPropertySet)UnoRuntime.queryInterface(XPropertySet.class, xRowSet);
        // the DataSourceName can be a data source registered with [PRODUCTNAME], among other
       // possibilities
        xProp.setPropertyValue("DataSourceName", "TestDatabase");
        // the CommandType must be TABLE, QUERY or COMMAND, here we use COMMAND
        xProp.setPropertyValue("CommandType", new Integer(com.sun.star.sdb.CommandType.COMMAND));
        // the Command could be a table or query name or a SQL command, depending on the CommandType
xProp.setPropertyValue("Command", "SELECT kam_lname, kam_fname, kam_id FROM kams order by kam_lname");
        xRowSet.execute();
        // prepare the XRow and XColumnLocate interface for column access
        // XRow gets column values
        com.sun.star.sdbc.XRow xRow = (com.sun.star.sdbc.XRow)UnoRuntime.queryInterface(
            com.sun.star.sdbc.XRow.class, xRowSet);
        // XColumnLocate finds columns by name
        com.sun.star.sdbc.XColumnLocate xLoc = (com.sun.star.sdbc.XColumnLocate)
            UnoRuntime.queryInterface(
                com.sun.star.sdbc.XColumnLocate.class, xRowSet);
        // print output header
        System.out.println("KAM name and ID");
                                                --");
        System.out.println("----
        // output result rows
        while ( xRowSet != null && xRowSet.next() ) {
            String kamid = xRow.getString(xLoc.findColumn("kam_id"));
            String lname = xRow.getString(xLoc.findColumn("kam lname"));
            String fname = xRow.getString(xLoc.findColumn("kam fname"));
```

```
System.out.println(lname + ", " + fname + ": " + kamid);
        System.out.println();
        // the Command could be a table or query name or a SQL command, depending on the CommandType
        xProp.setPropertyValue("Command", "SELECT distinct ryear FROM revenues order by ryear");
        xRowSet.execute();
        // print output header
        System.out.println("Year");
        System.out.println("----");
        // output result rows
        while ( xRowSet != null && xRowSet.next() ) {
            String ryear = xRow.getString(xLoc.findColumn("ryear"));
            System.out.println(ryear);
        System.out.println();
    }
    protected void withargs (String kamid, String year) throws com.sun.star.uno.Exception,
java.lang.Exception {
        try {
                // get the remote office component context
         xContext = com.sun.star.comp.helper.Bootstrap.bootstrap();
         xMCF = xContext.getServiceManager();
        }
   catch(Exception e) {
            System.err.println("ERROR: can't get a component context from a running office ...");
            e.printStackTrace();
            System.exit(1);
        }
                // first we create our RowSet object and get its XRowSet interface
        Object rowSet = xMCF.createInstanceWithContext(
              com.sun.star.sdb.RowSet", xContext);
                  //start up an instance of office
         Object oDesktop = xMCF.createInstanceWithContext(
         "com.sun.star.frame.Desktop", xContext);
         //get the XDesktop interface object
         xDesktop = (com.sun.star.frame.XDesktop)
         com.sun.star.uno.UnoRuntime.queryInterface(
         com.sun.star.frame.XDesktop.class, oDesktop);
         //get the desktop's component loader interface object
         com.sun.star.frame.XComponentLoader xComponentLoader =
             (com.sun.star.frame.XComponentLoader)
         com.sun.star.uno.UnoRuntime.queryInterface(
             com.sun.star.frame.XComponentLoader.class, xDesktop);
         //create an empty calc document
         com.sun.star.beans.PropertyValue xEmptyArgs[] = // empty property array
             new com.sun.star.beans.PropertyValue[0];
         //create an empty calc component (document)
         com.sun.star.lang.XComponent xComponent = // calc document
             xComponentLoader.loadComponentFromURL( "private:factory/scalc"," blank",
                        0, xEmptyArgs);
         XSpreadsheetDocument xSpreadsheetDocument = (XSpreadsheetDocument)
UnoRuntime.queryInterface(XSpreadsheetDocument.class, xComponent);
         XSpreadsheets xSheets = xSpreadsheetDocument.getSheets() ;
            XIndexAccess oIndexSheets = (XIndexAccess) UnoRuntime.queryInterface(
                XIndexAccess.class, xSheets);
         XSpreadsheet xSheet = (XSpreadsheet) UnoRuntime.queryInterface(
                XSpreadsheet.class, oIndexSheets.getByIndex(0));
                  insertIntoCell(0,0,"sales agent",xSheet,"");
//insertIntoCell(1,0,"kam name",xSheet,"");
                  insertIntoCell(0,1,"year",xSheet,"");
```

```
insertIntoCell(1,1,year,xSheet,"");
           insertIntoCell(0,3,"model",xSheet,"");
insertIntoCell(1,3,"revenue",xSheet,"");
           //Setting cell style
           XStyleFamiliesSupplier xSFS = (XStyleFamiliesSupplier)
        UnoRuntime.queryInterface(XStyleFamiliesSupplier.class, xSpreadsheetDocument);
    XNameAccess xSF = (XNameAccess) xSFS.getStyleFamilies();
XNameAccess xCS = (XNameAccess) UnoRuntime.queryInterface(
        XNameAccess.class, xSF.getByName("CellStyles"));
    XMultiServiceFactory oDocMSF = (XMultiServiceFactory)
        UnoRuntime.queryInterface(XMultiServiceFactory.class, xSpreadsheetDocument );
    XNameContainer oStyleFamilyNameContainer = (XNameContainer)
        UnoRuntime.queryInterface(
        XNameContainer.class, xCS);
    XInterface oInt2 = (XInterface) oDocMSF.createInstance(
          com.sun.star.style.CellStyle");
    oStyleFamilyNameContainer.insertByName("MyNewCellStyle", oInt2);
    XPropertySet oCPS = (XPropertySet)UnoRuntime.queryInterface(
        XPropertySet.class, oInt2 );
    oCPS.setPropertyValue("CharWeight", new Float(140));
           XCellRange xCR = null;
           xCR = xSheet.getCellRangeByPosition(0,0,0,1);
           XPropertySet xCPS = (XPropertySet)UnoRuntime.queryInterface(
XPropertySet.class, xCR );
xCPS.setPropertyValue("CellStyle", "MyNewCellStyle");
           xCR = xSheet.getCellRangeByPosition(0,3,1,3);
           xCPS = (XPropertySet)UnoRuntime.queryInterface(
    XPropertySet.class, xCR );
xCPS.setPropertyValue("CellStyle", "MyNewCellStyle");
           //preparing rowset
com.sun.star.sdbc.XRowSet xRowSet = (com.sun.star.sdbc.XRowSet)
    UnoRuntime.queryInterface(com.sun.star.sdbc.XRowSet.class, rowSet);
// set the properties needed to connect to a database
XPropertySet xProp = (XPropertySet)UnoRuntime.queryInterface(XPropertySet.class, xRowSet);
// the DataSourceName can be a data source registered with [PRODUCTNAME], among other
// possibilities
xProp.setPropertyValue("DataSourceName", "TestDatabase");
// the CommandType must be TABLE, QUERY or COMMAND, here we use COMMAND
xProp.setPropertyValue("CommandType", new Integer(com.sun.star.sdb.CommandType.COMMAND));
// the Command could be a table or query name or a SQL command, depending on the CommandType
String sglcommand;
sqlcommand = "SELECT concat(concat(kam_lname,', '),kam_fname) as kamname, model,"
sqlcommand += " revenue FROM revenues, models, kams WHERE ryear="+year;
sqlcommand += " AND kam id="+kamid+" and revenues.kam id = kams.kam id";
sqlcommand += " and revenues.model_id = models.model_id order by model";
xProp.setPropertyValue("Command", sqlcommand);
xRowSet.execute();
// prepare the XRow and XColumnLocate interface for column access
// XRow gets column values
com.sun.star.sdbc.XRow xRow = (com.sun.star.sdbc.XRow)UnoRuntime.queryInterface(
    com.sun.star.sdbc.XRow.class, xRowSet);
// XColumnLocate finds columns by name
com.sun.star.sdbc.XColumnLocate xLoc = (com.sun.star.sdbc.XColumnLocate)
    UnoRuntime.queryInterface(
        com.sun.star.sdbc.XColumnLocate.class, xRowSet);
// output result rows
int countrow=0;
String kamname="";
while ( xRowSet != null && xRowSet.next() ) {
                 if (countrow == 0)
                 {
                          kamname = xRow.getString(xLoc.findColumn("kamname"));
```

```
}
```

}

{

```
countrow++;
         String model = xRow.getString(xLoc.findColumn("model"));
         String revenue = xRow.getString(xLoc.findColumn("revenue"));
         insertIntoCell(1,0,kamname,xSheet,"");
         insertIntoCell(0,countrow+3,model,xSheet,"");
         insertIntoCell(1, countrow+3, revenue, xSheet, "");
     }
               //Creating chart
               Rectangle oRect = new Rectangle();
     oRect.X = 8000;
     oRect.Y = 1000;
     oRect.Width = 10000;
     oRect.Height = 7000;
     XCellRange oRange = (XCellRange)UnoRuntime.queryInterface(
         XCellRange.class, xSheet);
     XCellRange myRange = oRange.getCellRangeByName("A4:B7");
     XCellRangeAddressable oRangeAddr = (XCellRangeAddressable)
         UnoRuntime.queryInterface(XCellRangeAddressable.class, myRange);
     CellRangeAddress myAddr = oRangeAddr.getRangeAddress();
     CellRangeAddress[] oAddr = new CellRangeAddress[1];
     oAddr[0] = myAddr;
     XTableChartsSupplier oSupp = (XTableChartsSupplier)UnoRuntime.queryInterface(
         XTableChartsSupplier.class, xSheet);
     XTableChart oChart = null;
     XTableCharts oCharts = oSupp.getCharts();
     oCharts.addNewByName("revenues", oRect, oAddr, true, true);
               //setting chart properties
          oChart = (XTableChart) (UnoRuntime.queryInterface(
             XTableChart.class, ((XNameAccess)UnoRuntime.queryInterface(
                         XNameAccess.class, oCharts)).getByName("revenues")));
         XEmbeddedObjectSupplier oEOS = (XEmbeddedObjectSupplier)
             UnoRuntime.queryInterface(XEmbeddedObjectSupplier.class, oChart);
         XInterface oInt = oEOS.getEmbeddedObject();
         XChartDocument xChart = (XChartDocument) UnoRuntime.queryInterface(
             XChartDocument.class,oInt);
         XPropertySet oCHPS = (XPropertySet)UnoRuntime.queryInterface(
         XPropertySet.class, xChart );
oCHPS.setPropertyValue("HasMainTitle", new Boolean(true));
         XDiagram oDiag = (XDiagram) xChart.getDiagram();
         XPropertySet oTPS = (XPropertySet)UnoRuntime.queryInterface(
         XPropertySet.class, xChart.getTitle() );
oTPS.setPropertyValue("String","Revenues "+year+" for "+kamname);
               //changing chart type
     XMultiServiceFactory xMSF = (XMultiServiceFactory)
         UnoRuntime.queryInterface( XMultiServiceFactory.class, xChart );
     Object object = xMSF.createInstance( "com.sun.star.chart.PieDiagram" );
     oDiag = (XDiagram) UnoRuntime.queryInterface(XDiagram.class, object);
     xChart.setDiagram(oDiag);
//function for setting cell values
public static void insertIntoCell(int CellX, int CellY, String theValue,
                                    XSpreadsheet TT1, String flag)
     XCell xCell = null;
     try {
        xCell = TT1.getCellByPosition(CellX, CellY);
     } catch (com.sun.star.lang.IndexOutOfBoundsException ex) {
         System.err.println("Could not get Cell");
         ex.printStackTrace(System.err);
     if (flag.equals("V")) {
         xCell.setValue((new Float(theValue)).floatValue());
     } else {
```

```
xCell.setFormula(theValue);
}
```